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INTERNATIONAL EDUCATION AND COMMUNITY INITIATIVES 
D/B/A ONE BRIGHT RAY, INCORPORATED 

Minutes of a Meeting 
Of the Board of Directors 

Held October 23, 2019 

A meeting of the Board of Directors (the “Board”) of International Education and 
Community Initiatives, d/b/a One Bright Ray, Incorporated, a Pennsylvania non-profit 
corporation (“OBR”), was held at the offices of Community Academy of Philadelphia on 
October 23, 2019.  The following Board members were present at the meeting, constituting a 
quorum:  Joseph H. G. Proietta, M.Ed., President and Founder; Alberta P. O’Brien, EdD; 
Aykema Mabery-Austin; and Cassandra McLaughlin.  Also present at the meeting were Marcus 
A. Delgado, Chief Executive Officer and Secretary; Joycet Velasquez, Chief Academic Officer;
Valecia Johnson, Director of College Partnerships; Lauren Nelson, former Director of College
Partnerships; Michael Whisman, accountant with Charter Choices, Inc.; Joseph Martin, financial
analyst with Charter Choices, Inc.; and Spenser Karr, Esq., of Duane Morris LLP.  Board
member Yolanda M. Negrón was absent from the meeting.

Mr. Proietta served as Chair of the meeting and, having met a quorum, called the meeting 
to order at 4:01 p.m.  

As the first order of business, Mr. Proietta called for a review of the attached minutes 
from the meeting of the Board held on May 22, 2019.  The Board reviewed the minutes and, 
upon a motion that was duly made and seconded, the minutes of the Board from the meeting held 
on May 22, 2019 were unanimously approved.  The Board ordered that the minutes be placed in 
OBR’s minute book.   

Second, Mr. Proietta announced that Ms. Nelson was a nominee for election as a Board 
member. The Board considered the nomination of Ms. Nelson and discussed her qualifications to 
serve as a Board Member. Following such discussion, upon a motion that was duly made and 
seconded, the Board adopted a resolution electing Ms. Nelson to the Board for a three-year term. 

Third, Mr. Proietta requested a financial update.  Mr. Martin reviewed with the Board the 
attached Financial Statements for the three-month period ended September 30, 2019.  Mr. 
Martin first reviewed the budget-to-actual summary with the Board.  Mr. Martin reviewed with 
the Board the key differences between the numbers as of September 30, 2019 and the budgeted 
numbers as of June 30, 2019, including, but not limited to an increase in year-to-date income 
from OBR – Non-Profit due to increased earnings on revenue fund holdings and lower year-to-
date personnel costs at OBR CHS due to conservative staffing made early in the year in 
anticipation of potential enrollment variances.   

Mr. Martin then reviewed the consolidated Balance Sheet and noted that cash had 
increased from the three-month period ending June 30, 2019 but receivables had decreased over 
the same period. Mr. Martin noted that net losses represented a payment to the School District of 
Philadelphia (the “District”). The Board discussed the Balance Sheet, and Mr. Delgado indicated 
that an invoice had been submitted to the District which was not reflected in the Balance Sheet 
(submitted after September 30) and that he would review the status of the payment of that 
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invoice and update the Board. Mr. Delgado noted that a 20% cash advance on that invoice had 
already been received, accrued, and divided over the year. The Board discussed various items 
relating to the Balance Sheet, including attention to be paid to cash flows and bond payments. 

Mr. Martin then reviewed the Statements of Financial Positions and Statements of 
Activities for the three-month period ended September 30, 2019, summarizing such statements 
and noting that, as cash is received, it is reflected as revenue for OBR – Non-Profit and that, as 
debt is serviced, it is reflected as an expense. Next, Mr. Martin reviewed the budget-to-actual 
summary for OBR – Non-Profit, noting that the actual expenditure for total salaries year-to-date 
was $1,547,769, as compared to the budgeted expenditure of $1,656,014 over the same period, 
resulting in a favorable variance of $108,245. Mr. Martin noted that such variance would likely 
decrease or be eliminated if OBR were to hire new teachers or staff. Mr. Martin then reviewed 
the budget-to-actual summary for the Harcum Program, noting that such entity was still waiting 
to receive revenue.  

The Board then discussed at length the key variances from the budget. Mr. Proietta noted 
that he had reviewed a form containing information on employee salaries and benefits, stressing 
that such form, as submitted to the Board, should reflect actual salaries and benefits as paid. Mr. 
Delgado agreed to review such form and update the Board as to any changes in the future. Mr. 
Proietta noted the importance of adhering to a system as regards salaries and benefits, and 
emphasized the importance of the Board’s approval of all salaries and benefits. Mr. Proietta 
proposed a review of the procedure for approving and setting salaries at the next meeting of the 
Board. Mr. Delgado indicated that he had previously prepared and delivered to the Board a 
document regarding such matters. Mr. Proietta indicated that he would review such item.  

Fourth, Mr. Proietta called for a review of the attached capital plan tracking sheet, which 
includes actual expenses broken out by draws. Mr. Delgado reviewed the capital plan tracking 
sheet, noting major expenses such as the repair of the rooves on both the Fairhill and Simpson 
buildings, major sidewalk repairs at the Fairhill campus, and various other major improvements. 
Mr. Delgado also noted various minor improvements. Mr. Delgado noted that there were still 
major improvements to occur, including brick pointing both internally and externally on the 
K Street building, with such expenditures currently planned to occur in the upcoming summer. 
The Board discussed the proposed timing of the brick pointing and discussed the interior wall 
material in the Fairhill building. Mr. Proietta requested an update on the status of the heaters, 
which Mr. Delgado provided. Mr. Proietta requested Mr. Whisman provide an update on the 
expenditure of the money under the capital plan. A discussion ensued regarding the same.  

Fifth, Mr. Proietta called for a discussion of the retirement audit. Mr. Delgado noted that 
the retirement audit had been passed. A discussion ensued regarding the retirement program as it 
relates to the District, as well as the plan itself and the aspects thereof. Mr Delgado reviewed 
with the Board the attached letter from NFP regarding the annual compliance testing of OBR’s 
403(b) Retirement Plan.  Mr. Delgado reported that OBR satisfied each of the outlined 
compliance requirements, including with respect to contribution limitations, minimum coverage 
and nondiscrimination, and passed the compliance testing. 

Sixth, Mr. Proietta called for an update regarding OBR’s health insurance, which is due 
to be renewed in December. Mr. Delgado discussed the insurance plan, the negotiations with the 
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vendor regarding renewal, and the attached Benefits Presentation. A discussion ensued 
regarding the various aspects of the current medical benefits plans. The Board noted the overall 
increase in renewal costs of such insurance plans, but also noted a revision downwards from the 
original increase proposed by the vendor of over 13% to approximately 2.5% for both the 
Keystone POS and Personal Choice PPO. The Board reviewed the Benefits Presentation, noting 
apparent errors therein. Ms. Mabery-Austin requested a comparison of the increased costs to the 
budgeted costs, and Mr. Delgado noted that the budget had anticipated additional increases, and 
as such Mr. Delgado anticipated an estimated savings relative to budgeted costs of approximately 
$70,000. Mr. Delgado also noted that there was no increase in the cost of the dental and vision 
plans.  

Seventh, Mr. Proietta called for a general review of the operations of OBR. Mr. Delgado 
noted that the District had put out a request-for-proposals regarding students coming out of 
placement, possibly as a result of the recent closing of several schools. Mr. Delgado discussed 
the bidding process for such project but indicated that OBR did not intend to submit a proposal at 
that time. Mr. Delgado noted the potential of an expansion into the Martin Luther King area, and 
a discussion ensued. 

Eighth, Mr. Proietta requested updates of the OBR campuses. Mrs. Velasquez provided 
updates regarding the Fairhill, Simpson, Elmwood and Mansion campuses.  Mrs. Velasquez 
indicated that an expanded three-day orientation program had a high-level of retention and noted 
the high levels of attendance across the campuses and the overall program size.  Mrs. Velasquez 
noted that 114 students were due to finish in January, and that new leadership teams were in the 
process of being engaged. Mrs. Velasquez noted that upcoming operational walkthroughs were 
scheduled to begin in November, and the Board discussed the differences between an operational 
and an instructional walkthrough. 

Ninth, Ms. Johnson provided the Board with an update on the college partnerships and 
the Harcum Program. Ms. Johnson noted the volume of active OBR and non-OBR students and a 
discussion ensued regarding the scheduling of the terms and structure of the college partnership 
courses. Ms. Johnson noted that, rather than the previous compensation structure of $1,000 per 
student, OBR now received 13.3% per student for their enrollment fees, equating to 
approximately $1,038 per student and allowing OBR to benefit from any increase in enrollment 
fees by the college partners. Ms. Johnson provided an update regarding the program’s recruiting 
efforts, and a discussion ensued regarding the funding received from the college partnerships and 
the Harcum Program. 

Tenth, Mr. Proietta asked if there was any new business to come before the Board. Mr. 
Delgado noted that OBR had a number of professionals in leadership positions who would 
benefit from professional development. The Board discussed professional development 
opportunities available and the costs and benefits of such programs, as well as the potential of 
joining an organization to reduce any potential costs of such professional development. 

Next, Mr. Delgado suggested that future Board meetings may benefit from presentations 
by various operational units of OBR, whether a specific department, a specific school or 
otherwise. A discussion ensued, and the Board found the idea agreeable. The Board also 
discussed a tour of the various facilities and the logistics of taking such an action. 
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There being no further new business to come before the Board, Mr. Proietta reminded the 
Board that the next Board meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, November 20, 2019 at 4:00 p.m.  

Thereafter, upon a motion duly made, seconded and unanimously approved, the meeting 
was adjourned at 5:12 p.m. 
























































